Troop 312 Hunting Island State Park Campout Report – 4/19-21/2013
It was a dark and rainy night …  After huddling under the porch at church for a while due to the rain and getting the trailer loaded, the Scouts circled-up inside to go over a few reminders by Senior Patrol Leader Austin Cathcart and a short prayer.  We left about 6pm with 37 Scouts and 9 adults (whew!) and stopped at the I-95 rest area briefly (without rain!). The lead vehicle drove past the designated exit and after a few phone calls we pulled off and tried a different route to get to Beaufort.  We arrived at the park about 45 minutes later than planned but perhaps it was for the best since it stopped raining just long enough to get our tents up and a tarp for the “cracker barrel.”  All the adults were impressed that the new Scouts and others got the tents up without a lot of problems and in record time. We suppose the Troop Guides and older Scouts assisted as needed, or maybe these new guys are just the best we’ve had in a while!  We had a good cracker barrel with lots of leftovers – thanks Moms for the homemade cookies – mmm!  Soon the rain picked up again and all headed for a good night’s sleep (a little later than planned).  

Lots of bird noises and dripping trees awakened the troop the next morning.  There was quite a bit of rain overnight but only a few had tent problems.  Some were reminded to put the ground cloths up UNDER the tents, not hanging out where the water would land and funnel under the tent.  Saturday morning came early but at least the rain was mostly gone.  SPL Austin had everyone up and moving by about 7:30 since we had an appointment for a service project.  Soon breakfasts were underway.  We’ve learned through the years to do meals/snacks in the picnic area next to the vehicles rather than in the campground due to raccoons and biting insects.  The adults were treated to blueberry pancakes and bacon with coffee and OJ provided by Mr. Fletcher and Mr. Cathcart.  Excellent as usual!  We had reports of good food at the other patrols too.  A few new Scouts were reminded that they should not have been to the beach already (their feet were wet of course) but the blame eventually fell on a Troop Guide who should have known better than to let them go. 
After clean-up we piled in vehicles for a short ride to the park maintenance area.  T312 volunteered to participate in the “600 tables in 60 days” project.  Cox Lumber Co. donated materials and pre-cut/pre-drilled lumber for a statewide project with State Parks and the Boy Scouts of America. 600 picnic tables were built in state parks across the state in March and April.  On Saturday morning, our troop built 11 of the 30 tables for Hunting Island StPk.  Many of the boys had no prior expertise with wrenches, ratchet sets, or power drills and all got a taste of building tables.  With some adult assistance and leadership by older boys the project was completed in about 3 hours.  Well done!  There was one injury that looked bad but turned out only to be a mild scrape.  Park Ranger Jeff Cucinella thanked us by allowing us to visit the Lighthouse for free (a $2 savings per person).  At the top, we could see the tip of Edisto Island in one direction and the tip of Fripp Island in the other.  I only saw one Scout hugging the outside wall of the lighthouse and not looking over the railing.  At least one adult had sore calves the rest of the weekend – more steps than I am used too. Most of the Scouts spent their $2 savings and then some in the gift shop/snack area near the Lighthouse.
Back at camp we delved into lunch.  The adults were treated to a variety of sandwich material, chips, and cookies by Mr. Layton and Mr. Corley.  Another good meal! The weather stayed windy and cool but the Scouts were soon ready for a beach excursion.  After posting adult lookouts and designating an area to stay in, Scouts were allowed to swim.  At one point 26 of the 37 Scouts were in the water.  Most didn’t stay long and were soon participating in beach games with footballs or frisbees.  A few new Scouts dug sand castles and buried themselves (with help) in the sand.  They are probably still finding sand in crevices and clothing!
Since it stayed rather dreary all day, we shut down the beach operation by about 5pm so that boys could get clean (somewhat) and dinner could get underway before it got too dark or colder.  Dinner looked pretty good at most patrols and nothing was noticeably burning.  The adults were treated to a shrimp boil by Mr. Lee with some assistance by Mr. Jordan and Mr. Bebber.  This included shrimp, corn, potatoes, sausage, cocktail sauce, lemonade, and chocolate chip cookies.  No need to wonder why SPLs enjoy eating with the adults!  

Free time included some more ball and Frisbee games.  As dark approached, preparations were underway for “capture the flag” on the beach at night – one of the troop’s favorite games.  When the Scouts returned, we heard good reports of speed and cunning about several of the younger boys (first and second year guys).  There were no reports of injury of which we are always thankful.  By 10pm or so, most were ready for bed or already in.  The cool, windy night made sleeping pleasant for most (I used an extra blanket I keep in the truck!).  Though, the next morning, I found out that one new Scout slept on a table all night (boys – please ask someone for help when you need it).
Sunday morning was cool but warming fast. It was still windy but the clouds were breaking.  Most were up in a timely manner, though a little later than before.  Breakfasts were “quick” as usual on Sunday mornings. The adults were treated by Mr. Heron and Mr. Woodall to a variety of packaged oatmeal and grits, coffee/OJ, fruit, pecan twirls, and leftover lemonade, cookies, and other items.  Most of the boys probably had the breakfast of champions – pop tarts. Gear was gradually packed up and ready to be loaded.  The Scouts did the traditional policing of the grounds – in this case, several picnic areas and the campsite – picking up litter and abandoned goods.  A few items were found unattended which had to be claimed by “teapots.”  Matthew Vinson took pride in the event and happily led the group.  An unusual item was found – a partially unfolded tent.  Mr. Lee asked the group about the culprits.  Eventually two confessed that they got it out Friday night and realized it was not theirs, left it on the ground, and put up their tent. So it sat in the rain all night and out all the next day and night.  Gladly no one else needed it but it could have been a real problem.  We hope it was taken home, dried properly, and returned to the troop quartermaster.
Our “Scouts Own Service” was held on the marsh boardwalk a little farther into the park.  It’s a short walk through the marsh, over a couple of hummocks, and then ending at a crabbing dock that overlooks a creek and vast marsh.  The service was ably led by Matthew Vinson and included singing “Amazing Grace.”  SPL Austin asked everyone to describe their “thorns and roses” – the bad and good of the campout.  The weather was the prime thorn but there were many roses including hamburgers, pancakes, shrimp, and other food, beach games, picnic table project, lighthouse, fellowship, and getting to know each other.  Austin and the Scout Leadership team named Alex Wyatt Scout of the Campout and Reid Taylor Grubbie of the Campout – an honor for these that were generally helpful to others and of good demeanor throughout the weekend.  Congrats to these two deserving young men! It was noted by many adults how pleased we were with the cooperation and fellowship among the Scouts.  It was a very good campout.  It was also noted that we didn’t see a single raccoon or deer while on the park, though there were a few tracks.  The Park Service must be managing the critters better as we had been overrun with raccoons before and usually saw significant deer numbers.  Mr. Bebber handed out special “600 Tables in 60 Days” patches provided by the park for the picnic table project and reminded Scouts they can wear them on the right pocket or on the back of the merit badge sash.  We loaded vehicles again and were off.
The various vehicles were to stop at the Walterboro exit for lunch and, since we had a crowd, each was supposed to choose a fastfood place independently.  Most ended at the same Arby’s but some went elsewhere.  We arrived back at the church about 3pm as anticipated.  Afterward, adults noted that this had been one of the most enjoyable “first” campouts with very few mishaps or problems.  We think we have a great group of new boys and look forward to seeing them advance.  We appreciated having “new” adults too.
A few advancement items (flag ceremony, maybe others) were completed by the grubbies and signed off by the Troop Guides.  The following should receive credit for 2 nights camping and 3 hours service:
Austin Cathcart, SPL

Daniel Aull

Josh Brumagin

Michael Cargill 

Jacob Cathcart

James Dooley


Andrew Fennell

Colin Fletcher

Matthew Heron

Bryan Jehlen

Aden Johnson

Jackson Jordan

Luke Layton

Jakob Lopiccollo 

Daniel Lyon

Tom Maxon

Collin McKinnon

Chase Murray

Josh Ranta

Matthew E. Vinson

Nick Woodall

Alex Wyatt 
Ian Bates

Arthur Bettles

Tyler Carricato

Jordan Cavender

Sam Corely

Grant Fisher

Ryan Greene

Jacob Harrison

Liam Minogue

Tommy Pinckney

David Rush 

Andrew Talkish

Reid Taylor

Ben Tidwell

Jacob Todd

Adults:

Tony Bebber 

Chris Cathcart 

Chris Corley 

John Fletcher 

Robert Heron 

Eric Jordan 

Steve Layton 

Greg Lee 

Mike Woodall 

It was a great campout!

Yours in Scouting,

Tony Bebber, ASM
